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The Council

COUN10-M3
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Thursday 8 July 2010.

Members:

Sir Bryan Carsberg (Chair); Dr Memis Acar; Dr Jo Aldridge; Dr Anja Baumhoff (ab); John Blackwell; Penny Coates (ab); Dr Sandie Dann (ab); Arthur Deakin (ab); Brian Dent; Gifty Edila; Sir John Gains; Professor Neil Halliwell; Rob Hulme; Sir John Jennings; Jamie Morgado; Jim Murphy; Jim Mutton; Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker (ab); Professor Richard Parry-Jones; Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Ian Reid; Mark Sismey-Durrant; Jackie Strong (ab); Nigel Tamplin; Philip Wilkinson-Blake; Alan A Woods; Dr Dominic Wring.

In attendance:

Rob Allen; Professor Chris Backhouse; Professor Morag Bell; James Cownley; Professor Phill Dickens; Lucy Hopkins; Professor Terry Kavanagh; Dr Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Ken Parsons; Miranda Routledge; Will Spinks; Caroline Walker; Jon Walker.
Apologies for absence were received from:

Dr Anja Baumhoff; Penny Coates; Dr Sandie Dann; Professor Ric Parker; Jackie Strong
Prior to the meeting, Council members received a briefing from Pinsents Mason.  The briefing outlined a number of weaknesses in Statute XXI which meant that timescales were often unnecessarily long and work arounds were needed to ensure that the University operated within the requirements of employment law.  Members of Senate, Human Resources Committee and UCU had also been invited to attend the briefing.  

10/32
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 19 March 2010 (COUN10-M1) were CONFIRMED.
10/33
Matters arising from the Minutes 

Council RECEIVED a progress report on revisions to the HEFCE Financial Memorandum.  HEFCE was still preparing its response to the consultation and was expected to release the revised Financial Memorandum shortly.  Council members would be briefed on the implications at the earliest opportunity.
Secretary’s Note: HEFCE published the revised Financial Memorandum on 12 July 2010.  Details can be found at: http://www.hefce.ac.uk/news/hefce/2010/fm.htm 
10/34
University Strategy/Planning


COUN10-P39 

Council RECEIVED a report on progress against Implementation Plans in 2009/10 and NOTED priorities for 2010/11.
The University had undertaken a major review of its strategy during 2009-10.  As the strategy remained largely fit for purpose, no major changes had been necessary.  During the course of the review, a number of cross cutting themes had emerged and these were now being addressed through individual implementation plans.  Notable achievements during the year included a Bronze Award under the Universities that Count initiative.  This illustrated the extent to which the sustainability agenda was being progressed.  It was also noted that the University was developing nine Value for Money projects which were intended to reduce bureaucracy and duplication of effort across the University.  Progress was being monitored by the Audit Committee and a full report would be given under the University Finance item at the next meeting of Council.  Action: Director of Finance. 
A member queried the extent to which the Enterprise implementation plan would be affected by the coalition Government’s decision to abolish Regional Development Agencies.  The University was working closely with the relevant Local Authorities to contribute to the plans for Local Economic Partnerships. Further developments were expected in the autumn. The Risk register had been updated to recognise the increased risk to the University from the current uncertainty in this area.
10/35
Key Performance Indicators

COUN10-P40 

KPIs relating to a number of areas had been updated since the last meeting of Council and the Provost highlighted three areas of particular interest:
(i) The overall success rate of 25% for the award of research grants and contracts was commendable.
(ii)
The figure of 84% of research income from collaborative ventures was reflective of the ethos at the University.
(iii) 
The fact that direct public revenue as a percentage of total revenue was falling was a positive trend because it indicated a decreasing reliance on public funds.
The Treasurer drew attention to Table 9.2 (Gearing), stating that where the pension liability was included in the data, it was assessed as at July 2009 and a more up to date assessment would increase the gearing factor.

Council requested that consideration be given to including benchmarks or targets for all KPIs to help it better assess the University’s performance.  Action: Provost
Council also requested to be kept appraised of progress towards the REF.  The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) confirmed that targets for research income and research students had been set based on the top performing institutions in each Unit of Assessment.  The University was also moving ahead with its publication monitoring and improved information systems in this area.  Action: PVC(R)
10/36
University Finance

36.1
University Budget 2009-10

COUN10-P41
Council RECEIVED an update on the University’s budget for the current year. A number of adjustments had been made to the budget since the last meeting of Council which had increased the surplus by approximately £500K.  Since the papers had been prepared for Council, HEFCE had announced a further reduction of £182K linked to the teaching grant.  However, it was expected that the overall surplus could still be maintained at the level detailed in the agenda paper.
36.2
Five Year Financial Forecasts
COUN10-P (un-numbered)

Council RECEIVED the five year financial forecasts to 2014/15 from the Director of Finance.  Whilst the overall magnitude of the required savings was indicated, it was not be possible to provide detailed information about how these would be achieved until more information regarding the government cuts was received.  The savings indicated (£18M over 5 years) were based on returning an annual surplus of 3%.  Council was not being asked to make any decisions about the forecasts at this stage as it was too early to pre-empt the outcome of the government spending review in the Autumn.  Outcomes relating to HEFCE cuts, changes to tuition fees and pension contributions would remain uncertain for some time.  However, presentation of the information at this stage outlined the contextual framework in which decisions would need to be taken, for example on the 2010/11 budget, and gave Council an opportunity to challenge the assumptions in the forecasts.  The Chair of Council supported this approach.
During discussion, the following issues were raised:

· The increased contributions from imago were questioned.  It was confirmed that the budget included challenging forecasts for the Link Hotel and Burleigh Court. 
· A member commented that the 5% increase on pay seemed high.  It was confirmed that pension contributions were included in this figure and the Executive felt it to be a realistic estimate at this stage.  It was recognised that even a small change to the percentage would have a huge impact on the budget given the large sums involved.  The pension contributions were very difficult to identify at the present time as changes to USS were currently under consideration. It was suggested that the pay and pensions elements might be separated in future forecasts.
· Council members would like to see the budget assumptions incorporated into the KPIs so that performance against the forecasts could be measured.  In particular, some members wished to see specific targets (and progress towards them) for efficiency savings.   
· Some members queried whether it would be useful for Council to see the various other scenarios which had been modelled.  The Director of Finance responded that the model presented to Council was considered the most helpful and had been reviewed in detail by the Operations Committee which had a good appreciation of the impact of the key variable factors.
· Student members proposed that, in the event of the cap being lifted on tuition fees, the additional income should be ring-fenced for investment in the student experience.  The Vice-Chancellor responded that maintaining and improving the student experience remained a primary objective of the University and that it would be protected.  However, ring-fencing income from increased tuition fees was not thought to be a viable model given the complexity of University funding and operations, not least because of the synergy between teaching and research activities.
· The 10% increase in international fee income was queried.  However, it was confirmed that this was due pricing considerations rather than increased student numbers.
36.3
University Budget 2010-11

COUN10-P42
The Director of Finance presented the proposed budget for 2010-11.  Further funding cuts were anticipated in the Autumn following the government spending review.  The budget did contain elements of investment (eg research studentships).
During discussion, the following issues were raised:

· Some members of Council remained concerned that expenditure continued to rise whilst income remained steady.
· The research income for 2010-11 was projected to be less than in 2009-10.  This was an issue of concern for some members.  The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) commented that large grants awarded in one year often meant a reduction in the following year and it was not always useful to directly compare consecutive years’ data.

· One member commented that 43% of expenditure was attributable to support services and queried whether this was typical of the sector.  Comparable data were difficult to obtain due the varying ways in which institutions organized themselves and categorized expenditure.  Performance Monitoring Group had been looking at this issue in the last yaer and had indentified a downward trend in support service expenditure as a percentage of overall expenditure. The current budget round had driven down support services’ expenditure and this area would also be the focus of many of the Value for Money initiatives mentioned earlier in the meeting.
Council APPROVED the Budget for 2010/11 within the context of the 5 year Financial Forecasts.

10/37
Future Shape and Structure of the University
37.1
Report of the Project Management Board.
COUN10-P43 
Council was reminded that, in 2004, it had approved in principle a move towards reduction of the number of academic cost centres through creation of larger schools from existing departments with a view to achieving more efficient and robust operations.  The process had progressed gradually to date with the establishment of the School of Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences, the Design School and the School of Business and Economics (appearing later on the agenda).  The Wolfson School of Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering had already been established prior to the 2004 decision.  Although early days for some of the Schools, there were signs of success across a number of metrics. The current economic climate meant it was timely to look at accelerating the process and the reasoning behind this view was set out in the Vice-Chancellor’s introduction to the main report. Following initial discussions at Senate in January 2010 a Project Management Board (PMB), led by Professor Chris Linton had been established.  The PMB had conducted a careful review of how the remaining Schools could be created and had reviewed the current Faculty structure.  There had been wide consultation across the University, including the release of an interim report on which all staff were invited to comment.  Members of the PMB had also attended a number of meetings with a range of colleagues across the campus and the Vice-Chancellor had consulted with all Heads of Departments.  As a result of feedback from the consultation process, the interim report had been revised.  

The PMB’s report with the Vice-Chancellor’s introduction had been presented to Senate on 30 June 2010.  Senate had approved the principal recommendations of the PMB report although the final composition of the Schools remained for further discussion.  Council RECEIVED the report and thanked Professor Chris Linton for his work in chairing the PMB.

37.2
Resolution of the meeting of the General Assembly held on 21 June 2010
COUN10-P44: 
Council NOTED the resolution of General Assembly which had been discussed at a Special meeting on 21 June 2010.  The resolution did not oppose the proposals but highlighted a number of issues including a request that cost benefits be clearly demonstrated before decisions were taken.
37.3
Changes to Academic Structure

COUN10-P45

On the recommendation of Senate, Council was asked to approve high level principles for changes to the academic structure of the University as detailed in the agenda paper. 
A wide ranging discussion took place during which the following issues were raised:
· It was important to note that greater and more effective sharing of resources (staff and facilities) to create a structure more resilient to future reductions in income was the primary objective of the proposals rather than achievement of immediate cost savings. 
· The Executive planned to establish an Implementation Project Management Board (Implementation PMB) as soon as possible.  There would be wide representation from across the campus to ensure that the views of all groups of staff were considered.
· Members commented on the need to be able to measure the success of the changes and suggested that KPIs or specific School level targets might be a useful tool in this context.  Whilst there was no formal cost saving target associated with the structural changes at this stage, it would be important to ensure that they did not result in significant additional cost.  Action: Implementation PMB
· Some staff across the campus were anxious about job security in relation to the proposals.  The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that there was nothing in the structure changes which made redundancies more likely.
· There was some discussion of the implications of the proposed removal of the current Faculty structure and Council noted that Faculties were referred to in the University’s Charter and Statutes, but their scope was specified as being a matter for Senate. Approval of this proposal did not therefore necessarily require the amendment of the Charter and Statutes as the planned Schools could be considered by Senate to fulfil the role of the Faculties. The Implementation PMB would give further consideration to this issue and if amendments to the Charter and Statutes were felt to be desirable, they would be brought forward to Senate and Council in due course.
· A member of academic staff commented that the magnitude of the benefits in the paper did not seem to justify the scale of the proposed change.  Furthermore, the academic synergies, whilst obvious in some of the proposed Schools, were not obvious in all cases. It was suggested that the decision be delayed until further reassurances on these issues had been sought.  In response, Council was reminded that Senate had voted in favour of the proposals and therefore Council could assume that the academic community was in overall support of the changes.
· Some members queried whether the proposed Academic Leadership Team (ALT) (which replaced the Executive Leadership Team) would be able to function effectively, given its size.  The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that ALT should increase the effectiveness of decision-making by bringing School leaders together with the senior management team thereby shortening lines of communication.
· The Students’ Union supported the proposals and were enthusiastic about the opportunities the new structure could bring.

· The Alumni needed to understand the changes and be able to identify with the new Schools.  Consideration might be given to aligning the activities of Alumni on Court to link with the Schools.  Action: Implementation PMB 
The Chair of Council asked members to consider the following issues in deciding whether or not to approve the proposals:

· Was there sufficient academic and executive support for the proposals?

· Had there been adequate consultation on the proposals?

· Would the changes to the structure place the University in a good position to respond to future challenges?

· Was the University sufficiently aware of the risks involved and were procedures in place to manage the change appropriately?
Council AGREED to APPROVE the following high level principles for changes to the shape and structure of the University:
1. The University should restructure its academic management around ten cost centres (referred to as Schools in the PMB report).

2. The current function of Faculties should be discontinued.

3. The new schools should formally begin operation on 1 August 2011.
Council welcomed the proposal to create a new group, the Academic Leadership Team (ALT). All Deans of the new Schools would be members of this group, the full membership of which would be determined by the Vice-Chancellor who would act as the group’s chair. Council also welcomed the proposal to establish an Implementation PMB to take forward the introduction of the changes.

10/38
Capital Programme 

38.1
Progress Report

COUN10-P46 

Council RECEIVED a progress report from the Director of Facilities Management, and NOTED the revised five-year Capital Plan.  Council’s attention was drawn to the fact that the Capital Plan was moving from larger to smaller projects and that there were no new large projects on the horizon in either the immediate or medium term.  It was important, given the total value of the smaller projects, however, that independent scrutiny remained rigorous in recognition of the wider economic climate in which the University was operating.  Council was reassured that strategies for space reduction were being pursued and that the University had well established procedures for ensuring that only high priority and affordable projects went ahead.

38.2
Land Strategy Group

On the recommendation of Land Strategy group, Council APPROVED, in principle, the sale of a modestly valued property on Factory Street and delegated authority to the Chair to progress the sale, subject to the parameters agreed by Land Strategy Group.

10/39
Science and Enterprise Park

39.1 
Council NOTED that the surrender of the lease covering National Grid Properties (NGrid) Ltd had taken place.  
39.2
Council NOTED that the Chair, with delegated authority, had approved the appointment of Trebor/Wrenbridge as the preferred bidder in line with the previously agreed process.
39.3

Council RECEIVED the minutes of the Land Strategy Group meeting held on 17 May 2010.
COUN10-P47 

39.4

Progress Report
COUN10-P48 
The Pro Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise) provided an update on progress noting that four options, detailed in the paper, were under consideration and that a number of issues remained to be clarified. It was hoped that a final decision could be reached on the way forward by Operations Committee by the end of July 2010.

10/40
Risk Management 

40.1

Council APPROVED a Consolidated Statement on Risk Management 2009/10 and NOTED the Statement of Corporate Governance.

COUN10-P49 

40.2
Council APPROVED Audit Committee’s opinion on Risk Management 
40.3
Council APPROVED the University's Strategic Risk Register

COUN10-P50 

40.4
Council APPROVED the High and Significant Risk Register 

COUN10-P51 

40.5
Council APPROVED the University Assurance Framework for High and Significant Risks 2009/10.
COUN10-P52 

40.6
Council RECEIVED a copy of HEFCE’s Assessment of Institutional Risk
COUN10-P53

During discussion of the above items, Council AGREED that it would be useful if the Risk Register could give an indication of which risks had increased/decreased.  Action: Director of Finance
It was important that Risk Management was taken seriously within an organisation and that full consideration was given to new and changed risks each year, rather than simply rolling forward the risks from the previous year.  The strength of an organisation’s response to risk lay in the mitigating actions it identified.  The University had also enhanced its approach to emergency and business continuity planning which was also relevant should risks materialise.
10/41 Audit Committee 

COUN10-P54
Council RECEIVED the report from the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 24 June 2010 and APPROVED the remuneration of External Auditors for 2010-11.

10/42
Chair of Council/Council Membership

42.1 
On the recommendation of the Working Group, Council APPROVED the extension of Sir Bryan Carsberg as Chair of Council until 31 December 2011.

42.2 
On the recommendation of the Working Group, Council APPROVED the appointment of Sir Peter Bonfield as the next Chair of Council from 1 January 2012 until 31 December 2014.  Sir John Gains was thanked for his role in chairing the Working Group.
COUN10-P55 

42.3 
On the recommendation of Nominations Committee, Council APPROVED the appointment of Alan Hughes as a co-opted member of Council from 1 August 2010 until 31 July 2013.
COUN10-P56

10/43
Equality and Diversity Annual Report

COUN10-P57 
Council RECEIVED the Annual Report.
10/44
Matters for Reports 

44.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 

COUN10-P58: NOTED
44.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 

COUN10-P59: NOTED
44.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)

COUN10-P60: NOTED
10/45
Remuneration Committee
The Chair of Council had chaired the meeting at which an annual review of salaries for Professors and Senior Officers had taken place.  The usual procedures had been followed.  However, in the context of the current financial situation, many staff had decided not put themselves forward and the majority of modest increases which had been approved related to correction of historic anomalies.  

10/46
Chairman’s Report

46.1
Chairman’s Advisory Group Report

Chairman’s Advisory Group had met on 7 July 2010.  The meeting had been chaired by Sir John Gains and the usual agenda had been discussed, focusing largely on the financial climate.  All items had been covered on the Council agenda.

46.2
Independent Review of the effectiveness and efficiency of HEFCE. 

COUN10-P61: RECEIVED
10/47
Vice-Chancellor's Report

 (i)
Recent Developments at the University

Council NOTED that the University was undergoing a period of significant change which would continue for a number of years.  The University was better placed than some institutions to deal with the budget cuts likely to be imposed in the future.  

The University had recently embarked on a 6-month viability study into an 2012 Olympic site legacy project.  This could help in the initiative to diversify the income base for the University.

(ii)
Policy Developments for HE in the UK
COUN10-P62: NOTED
(iii)
Pensions/Pay Settlement
COUN10-P63

The employers had made a 0.4% pay offer which had been rejected by the Unions.  
The employers had made proposals to amend the USS pension scheme.  The Joint Negotiating Committee would recommend the proposals to USS, despite no agreement having been reached with the Unions.  In reaching this decision, the independent Chair had cast the deciding vote in favour of the employers’ proposals.  The USS Trustee Board would meet at the end of July to agree whether or not to accept the recommendation of the Joint Negotiating Committee. 

The proposals included amendments relating to the retirement age (including existing staff) and other changes to the pension scheme for new entrants.  The increased retirement age (65) would have particular implications for the University which currently allowed staff to retire at 60.  If the proposals were accepted, USS was expected to consult members in the Autumn, with a view to the changes being implemented from April 2011.   

Council NOTED the resolution of the meeting of the General Assembly held on 21 June 2010 which opposed the employers’ proposals.  Council noted that many staff were concerned about the proposals but also recognised that the scheme was unsustainable in its current format.  
10/48
University Ordinances
48.1
On the recommendation of Senate, Council APPROVED amendments to:

i. Ordinance IV, Titles of Degrees and Conditions of Award
COUN10-P64 

ii. Ordinance XVII, Conduct and Discipline of Students

COUN10-P65 

iii. Ordinance XXIII, Traffic and Parking in the University
COUN10-P66 

48.2
On the recommendation of Human Resources Committee, Council APPROVED amendments to:

i. Ordinance XXV, Title of Emeritus Professor 

COUN10-P67 

10/49
Senate 

COUN10-P68 
Council RECEIVED the report from the meeting of Senate held on 30 June 2010 and APPROVED: 

49.1

Programme Proposals  
49.2

Establishment of the School of Business and Economics 

49.3

The Design School be in the Faculty of SSH pending any further changes to the University structure.
49.4

Establishment of Loughborough University Environmental Ergonomics Research Centre (Design School)
49.5

Change of name from Vehicle Safety Research Centre to the Transport Research Safety Centre (Design School)
10/50
 Estates Management Committee

COUN10-P69 
Council RECEIVED the reports from the meetings of the Estates Management Committee held on 25 March and 13 May 2010 and APPROVED: 

50.1
A change in the reporting line for Building Names Sub-Committee, from Estates Management Committee to the Advancement Committee 

50.2
Amendments to the Committee’s Terms of Reference
COUN10-P70 

10/51
Advancement Committee
COUN10-P71

Council RECEIVED the report from the meeting of the Advancement Committee held on 9 June 2010 and APPROVED: 

51.1
Amendments to the Committee’s Terms of Reference
COUN10-P72 
10/52 
External Examiner Fees for Research Degrees
COUN10-P73 
On the recommendation of Research Committee, Council APPROVED increases to the External Examiner Fees for Research Degrees.

10/53 
Careers Centre Advisory Board
COUN10-P74 
Council RECEIVED the Annual Report.
10/54
Loughborough Students’ Union 

COUN10-P75  

Council RECEIVED the Annual Report.
10/55
Membership of Council 2010/11 

COUN10-P76: NOTED  

10/56
Council Membership of Committees 2009/10
COUN10-P77: NOTED  

10/57
Student Complaints – Annual Report 

COUN10-P78: RECEIVED  

10/58
Chair’s Action 

Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to approve:

· Appointment of Professor Ray Dawson as Associate Dean (Teaching) for Science from 1 August 2010 until 31 July 2011

· Appointment of Dr Ruth Kinna as Associate Dean (Teaching) for Social Sciences and Humanities from 1 August 2010 until 31 July 2011

10/59
Reports of Committees 

Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

59.1 Costing and Pricing Committee – 13 January 2010 [COUN10-P79]

59.2 Enterprise Board – 4 June 2010 [COUN10-P80]

59.3 Health, Safety and Environmental Committee – 9 June 2010 [COUN10-P81]

59.4 Land Strategy Group – 18 March 2010 [COUN10-P82]

59.5 Performance Monitoring Group – 9 March and 17 June 2010 [COUN10-P83] 

59.6 Research Performance Monitoring Committee – 19 & 26 January, 13 April and 8 June 2010 [COUN10-P84] 
59.7 Student Experience Committee – 16 June 2010 [COUN10-P85]

59.8
Treasurer’s Committee – 12 March and 3 June 2010 [COUN10-P86]
10/60 
Date of Next Meeting

Council NOTED the dates for meetings in 2010/11 as follows:

Friday 15 October 2010 (am)

Friday, 26 November 2010 (am)
Friday, 1 April 2011 (am)
Thursday, 14 July 2011 (pm)  

10/61 
Valedictory
Council recorded its thanks to Rob Hulme and Jamie Murgado, from LSU, for their contributions over the past year and wished them both all the best for the future.
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